
The Profession

Professional Notes

Foundation of Political THEORY Group
The set of panels developed by the Foundations
of Political Theory Group, to be held in
conjunction with the 1976 APSA Meetings, are
organized around the theme, "Conceptual Prob-
lems in Theories of Revolution." The panels
will be held on Thursday, September 2nd
(8:30, 10:30, 1:30, 3:30), and Friday, Septem-
ber 3rd (8:30, 10:30). Paper proposals should
be sent to George J. Graham, Jr., Vanderbilt
University, or directly to chairpersons if on
these specific themes: James F. Reynolds,
Syracuse University, "Conceptual Problems in
Empirical Theories of Revolution"; Lyman
Tower Sargent, University of Missouri-St.
Louis, "Conceptual Problems in Normative
Theories of Revolution"; and Kenneth R. Hoo-
ver, Wooster College, "The Role of 'Coercion'
in Liberalism and Marxism." Michael McGrath,
Brown University, is organizing a fourth of the
six panels on "Revolution, Literature, and the
Arts." Suggestions for the general theme for the
1977 panels should be sent to Professor
Graham.

SAINT JOSEPH'S COLLEGE
Pi Sigma Alpha Chapter

The Eta Nu Chapter of Pi Sigma Alpha was
inaugurated on February 26 at Saint Joseph's
College in Philadelphia, Pennsylvania. Partici-
pating in the ceremony initiating the 179th
Chapter of the National Political Science Hon-
orary Society were Thomas Melady and Francis
G. Lee of Saint Joseph's College and Walter
Beach of the American Political Science Associ-
ation, who represented Pi Sigma Alpha.

EDGAR S. FURNISS, Jr. Award
The Mershon Center of The Ohio State Univer-
sity has announced an annual competition for
the best book-length manuscript dealing with
significant contributions of the policy sciences
to national security and civilian military
education.

The Award of $1,000 and publication by the
Ohio State University Press is intended to
commemorate the intellectual leadership of
Edgar S. Furniss, Jr. and his unique role in
establishing the Mershon Center.

Manuscripts will be judged by the Mershon
Center Editorial Board on the basis of relevance
to the Award subject, scholarship, and clarity
of exposition.

Book-length typewritten manuscript must be
double-spaced. Manuscripts are nonreturnable.
Manuscripts must be received by October 1,
1976. The 1976 award, if awarded, will be
made by or about December 15, 1976. Manu-
scripts should be sent to: Publications Office,
The Mershon Center, The Ohio State Univer-
sity, 1712 Neil Avenue, Columbus, Ohio
43210.

Comparative and International Studies
DIRECTORY
The University Council for Educational Admin-
istration, a consortium of 46 American and
Canadian universities located at Ohio State
University, is compiling a directory of persons
interested in comparative and international
studies in the politics of education. A brief
one-page questionnaire, soliciting specific inter-
est areas, will be mailed upon request, and this
information will be abstracted for the
directory.

The British Commonwealth Council for Educa-
tional Administration and other professional
associations are cooperating in this project. The
directory is envisaged as a first step in the
establishment of communication among Ameri-
can and international scholars having education-
al politics as one of their principal concerns.

A copy of the questionnaire may be obtained
from: Dr. Donald H. Layton, Department of
Educational Administration, State University of
New York at Albany, 1400 Washington Ave-
nue, Albany, New York 12222. Dr. Layton is
Editor of the Politics of Education Bulletin.
The directory is scheduled for publication in
early spring, 1977.

ASIAN Law Forum
The Committee on Asian Law of the Associa-
tion for Asian Studies has announced publica-
tion of the Asian Law Forum.

Published annually, this newsletter's first issue
contains news about programs in Asian legal
studies in both academic and law firm settings.
It reports on current course offerings in the
U.S., Canada, Europe, and Asia. Proposals for
institutional supports of Asian legal studies are
debated by a variety of scholars and practition-
ers. It also contains outlines of current and
proposed research and announcements of new
publications.

Copies of the first issue may be secured for
$1.25 (made out to "Asian Law Forum") from:
Robert Kidder, Editor, Asian Law Forum,
Department of Sociology, Temple University,
Philadelphia, Pennsylvania 19122.
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Lewis Anthony Dexter ARCHIVE
The department of political science at the
Johns Hopkins University has announced the
establishment of the Lewis Anthony Dexter
Archive of Elite Interviews at the Milton S.
Eisenhower Library of the Johns Hopkins
University. The purpose of the Archive is to
collect and to maintain interview reports and
protocols with persons holding important gov-
ernmental, business, and other positions of
leadership as well as with their staffs and other
persons having special knowledge of public
affairs, especially in the United States and
Canada since 1950. An initial group of over
1200 interviews, such as those conducted for
the study by Bauer, Pool, and Dexter, Ameri-
can Business and Public Policy, has been de-
posited in the Archive. In making this initial
donation to Johns Hopkins, Lewis A. Dexter
said: "These interviews in the long run may be
useful because in many ways they are the
nearest equivalent today to the political cor-
respondences of the 18th and 19th century.
Prominent figures seldom write anecdotes or
explain motivations in letters; they use the
telephone. Interviews record these and should
be preserved."

The department hopes to secure other dona-
tions in order to preserve interviews with
important decision-makers and to develop the
Archive into a resource for the analysis of
political and organizational activity and of the
process of elite and specialized interviewing.
People who have conducted such interviews and
their heirs are invited to deposit interviews in
the Archive. The confidentiality of such inter-
views will be strictly observed. Inquiries should
be addressed to the Archive of Elite Interviews,
Department of Political Science, The Johns
Hopkins University, Baltimore, Maryland
212i8.

VIETNAM STUDIES Group
The Vietnam Studies Group, established in
1970 as an interdisciplinary and non-political
affiliate of the Association for Asian Studies,
invites the participation of all persons, aca-
demics including graduate students and non-
academics alike, in its activities. It publishes
periodically a Bulletin containing bits and
pieces on Vietnam Studies.

A Directory of Vietnamese Studies in North
America: Personnel, Programs and Resources"
is slated for publication in summer 1976.

The major endeavors of the Group in the
immediate future are in establishing regular
contacts with Vietnam scholars outside North
America and in seeking recognition of Vietnam
Studies as a major area of research by the
ACLS-SSRC.

Inquiries may be addressed to Dr. Phan Thien
Chau, Chairman, Political Science Department,
Rider College, Lawrenceville, New Jersey
08648.

ADMINISTRATIVE Law Review
The Administrative Law Review is a quarterly
publication of the Section of Administrative
Law of the American Bar Association. It is
circulated nationally to 4,500 members of
Congress, governmental agency employees, aca-
demics and attorneys who specialize in adminis-
trative law. The Review is seeking publishable
articles on any subject of federal, state, or local
administrative law. Articles accepted for publi-
cation are usually in print within three to five
months. State and local administrative law
articles should be regional or national in scope
or the national implications of focused studies
should be a significant part of the article. It is
not necessary that articles be extensively foot-
noted law review "type" pieces. Manuscripts of
50 or fewer typewritten, double-spaced pages
with notes are preferred, but longer manu-
scripts will be considered. Submit manuscripts
to and inquire for further information from:
Professor John H. Reese, Editor-in-Chief, Col-
lege of Law, University of Denver, 200 West
14th Avenue, Denver, Colorado 80204.

East Carolina University POLITICS Series
The Department of Political Science of East
Carolina University is pleased to announce
publication of Politics 76: Political Science—
The Discipline, the sixth issue in its Politics
series. The following articles are included in the
issue:

"Formal Theory and the Battle of the Para-
digms," by Harvey W. Kushner and Gerald De
Maio.

"Teaching Political Science through Science
Fiction," by Clifford E. Landers.

"Individual Political Actors and Political Sci-
ence," by Craig H. Grau.
"Political Scientists in Developing Nations: The
Case of Africa," by L. Adele Jinadu.
"The Employment Market fo r Political Science
Doctorates: Problems and Prospects," by Vir-
ginia Lee Lussier.

"Political Participation: The Individual and
Social Context," by Laurily Keir Epstein.

Copies may be ordered for $1.98 per copy (add
33 cents for postage, handling, and sales tax)
from East Carolina University Publications,
P.O. Box 2771, Greenville, North Carolina
27834. Payment must accompany orders.
Checks should be made payable to East Caro-
lina University Publications.

HADLEY CANTRIL Memorial Fund Award
Alex Inkeles and David Horton Smith have
received the Hadley Cantril Memorial Award, a
new award for outstanding publication in the
social sciences. They are co-authors of Becom-
ing Modern, published by the Harvard Univer-
sity Press in 1974.
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The Hadley Cantril Memorial Award is present-
ed annually to the publication judged by a
seven-member Awards Committee to represent
an especially significant contribution in the
social and behavioral sciences.

The Award consists of a medallion bearing a
likeness of the late Hadley Cantril and a
citation which reads: "Presented to Alex
Inkeles and David Horton Smith for their work
entitled Becoming Modern—d, valued contribu-
tion to the study of development through its
insistence on the human dimension of the
process of modernization, its clear relevance to
public policy and its rigorous empirical
foundation."

The Award was established in memory of
Hadley Cantril, a pioneer in social psychology,
an early student of public opinion and an
adviser to Presidents Roosevelt, Eisenhower,
Kennedy and Johnson on the psychological
aspects of foreign policy.

Becoming Modern was selected from many
works which were nominated for the 1975
Award. The selection was made by an Awards
Committee of seven individuals, each accom-
plished in his field and collectively representing
the diversity of the interests of Hadley Cantril.
Awards Committee members are W. Phillips
Davison, Professor of Journalism and Sociology
at Columbia University; Albert H. Hastorf,
former Dean of the Faculty and currently
Professor of Psychology at Stanford University;
William H. Ittelson, Professor of Psychology at
the University of Arizona; Philip E. Jacob,
Professor of Political Science at the University
of Hawaii; Kenneth E. Livingston, M.D., of the
Department of Neurological Surgery of the
Wellesley Hospital in Toronto; Vincent P.
Rock, Staff Director of the Commission on the
Operation of the Senate; and Hans Toch,
Professor of Psychology in the School of
Criminal Justice of the State University of New
York (Albany).

The trustees of the Hadley Cantril Memorial
Fund are Albert H. Cantril, Mavis Cantril
Jansky, Lloyd A. Free and F. P. Kilpatrick. For
more information write to the Hadley Cantril
Memorial Fund, Post Office Box 9714, Wash-
ington, D.C. 20016.

POPULATION Policy Symposium Issue
The Policy Studies Journal has scheduled a
special symposium issue for Winter 1977 on
"Population Policy" to be edited by Michael
Kraft, Vassar College, and Mark Schneider,
SUNY, Stony Brook. It is particularly
interested in obtaining manuscripts which anal-
yze the formulation and implementation of
population growth and distribution policies,
which evaluate present and alternative policies
and their political consequences, and which
raise significant theoretical and methodological
issues in the study of population policy and
politics. A tentative topics list and guidelines
for submission of manuscripts can be obtained

from Michael Kraft, Department of Political
Science, Vassar College, Box 387, Poughkeep-
sie, New York 12601. A special workshop on
population policy has also been scheduled for
the APSA meetings in Chicago for all those
interested in the symposium issue as well as
those interested in population policy in general.

INTERFUTURE
Sophomores and freshmen across the U.S. are
now invited to undertake accredited indepen-
dent study projects as InterFuture Scholars
next year in Ghana, England, Holland, Ireland,
and Jamaica. InterFuture is a non-prof it educa-
tional organization headquartered at 535 Fifth
Avenue, Suite 3103, New York City 10017.

Students selected to be InterFuture Scholars
will begin this summer to plan cross-cultural
investigations which will take them in 1977 to a
European country for the spring semester and/
or a developing nation for the summer. Abroad,
each participant will live with local students
and families and carry out a study with the help
of a local expert. On return, the IF Scholar
presents his or her findings to campus and
community audiences in the U.S.A.

Over 70 undergraduates have been InterFuture
Scholars since the program was organized in
Princeton seven years ago. Each student's pro-
ject is accredited by his or her home college or
university as part of work toward the bachelor's
degree. Study projects are carried out in a wide
variety of fields, including social sciences, peace
studies, history, education, environmental stu-
dies, the arts, business, and public health.

Around the central theme "Intercultural Stu-
dies for the Future," IF Scholars have exam-
ined such topics as multinational corporations,
women political leaders, refugees, labor-
management relations, folk art, ocean pollu-
tion, family planning, rural development, sickle
cell anemia, and the black theatre.

HOOVER Institution Accessions
Recent acquisitions at the Hoover Institution
on War, Revolution and Peace include the
papers of Nicolas Titulescu, Roumanian Minis-
ter of Finance, 1920-22, and Minister of For-
eign Affairs, 1927-28 and 1832-34 (16 boxes);
Stefan Osusky, Czechoslovakian Ambassador to
Great Britain, 1918-20, and France, 1920-40
(42 boxes); Christopher T. Emmet, American
born anti-fascist and anti-communist political
writer and founder of the Christian Committee
to Boycott Nazi Germany and the American
Council on Germany (150 boxes); Gilchrist B.
Stockton, U.S. Minister to Austria, 1930-33 (11
boxes); R. Allen Griffin, U.S. Deputy Chief of
the E.C.A. China Aid Mission, 1948-49, and
Chief of the 1950 Economic Mission to South-
east Asia; Charles Turner Joy, Admiral, USN,
and Chief United Nations Negotiator at the
Korean military armistice negotiations at Pan-
munjom (3 volumes of diaries); John R. Chais-
son, General, USMC, and Chief of Staff of the
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U.S. Marine Corps, 1971 (14 boxes); and
Howard P. Jones, U.S. Ambassador to Indo-
nesia, 1958-65 (ca. 60 boxes). In addition, a
survey of holdings, entitled Archival and Manu-
script Materials at the Hoover Institution on
War, Revolution and Peace, A Checklist of
Major Collections (22 pages), was published in
July 1975 and may be ordered for $2 from the
Publications Department, Hoover Institution,
Stanford, California 94305.

Louisiana State University-SHREVEPORT
Louisiana State University-Shreveport, is now a
four-year institution. Its Department of Politi-
cal Science will welcome information and no-
tices from other Departments on matters relat-
ing to professional activities and which would
be of assistance to it in placing students in
graduate schools. Information should be ad-
dressed to: Dr. Marvin Stottlemire or Dr.
Norman Provizer, Department of Social Sci-
ence, Louisiana State University-Shreveport,
8515 Youree Drive, Shreveport, Louisiana
71105.

ELECTION Practice Volume
The National Municipal League has announced
that its two-volume study, Presidential Nom-
inating Procedures: A Compendium of Election
Practices in 1972, which was originally priced
at $15.00, is now available prepayed for half
price—$7.50. The compendium was prepared
by William Crotty of Northwestern University
and can be obtained from the National Munici-
pal League, 47 East 68th Street, New York,
New York 10021.

INTERNATIONAL Trade Law Journal
Volume 1, Number 1, of International Trade
Law Journal was published during the summer.
The first issue included articles by Seymour J.
Rubin, Hungdah Chiu, Stanley Metzger, Fran-
cisco Orrego Vicuna, and J. Robert Schaetzel.
The new journal, which will be devoted to
questions of international trade law and
economic policy, is the creation of the students
of the University of Maryland School of Law.

Inquiries as to subscriptions or submission of
articles should be addressed to The Internation-
al Trade Law Journal, University of Maryland
School of Law, 500 West Baltimore Street,
Baltimore, Maryland 21201.

HANDICAPPED Americans Rights Review
The official journal of the HEW Rehabilitation
Services Administration, American Rehabilita-
tion, will have a special issue of interest to the
political science community this Spring. The
May-June issue will be "A Bicentennial Review
of the Rights of Handicapped Americans."

Articles to be included range from an overview
of the demographics of the handicapped popu-

lation to a case study of the accessability of the
Washington, D.C. METRO system which
brought forth some major court decisions.
Other papers will describe legislative groups,
tactics, and outcomes vis-a-vis handicapped
people; legal advocacy, including the trends
which have led to such cases as O'Connor v.
Donaldson; and higher education for severely
handicapped people. The latter paper, prepared
by the former Director of the Physically Dis-
abled Students Program at the University of
California, Berkeley, offers insight into on
campus discrimination vs. handicapped people,
and strategies which can work for students,
teachers, and administrators to combat such
abuses.

Another aim of the special issue is to inform
public policy makers, teachers and researchers
of the complex issues which have arisen con-
cerning rights of handicapped people. The
editor of the special is Dr. Richard P. Melia of
the Office of Human Development of the HEW
Rehabilitation Services Administration. Copies
are available without charge by writing to Dr.
Melia, American Rehabilitation, Rehabilitation
Services Administration, Department of Health,
Education and Welfare, Washington, D.C.
20201.

Boston College WOMEN'S Program
The Women in Political and Governmental
Careers Program of Boston College has complet-
ed its first year. The year long program is
designed to encourage and educate women in
the intricacies and realities of the political
world, to explore the job possibilities, and to
learn that politics is a women's business. The
Director of the program is Betty Taymor. For
further information, write: Programs for Wo-
men, Boston College, Newton Campus, 885
Centre Street, Newton, Massachusetts 02159.

FOREIGN SERVICE
Women and Minorities Program
A new U.S. State Department program seeks to
recruit women and minorities over 30 years of
age for skilled jobs in the Foreign Service. The
program is part of an affirmative action effort
to improve the representation of women and
minorities in the middle level of the Foreign
Service. As of June 30, women represented
only eight percent of the Foreign Service
Officer corps.

Applicants must be at least 30 years of age at
the time they apply and at least 31 at the time
of their appointment. Appointments are made
on a highly competitive basis. Among the skills
in demand are economists, political scientists,
foreign trade specialists, managers and adminis-
trators from government and private industry,
and labor-management specialists. Starting sala-
ries range from $17,625 to $27,221. Applicants
should submit a completed form SF-171 (Stan-
dard Application for Federal Employment) to
the Office of Equal Opportunity, Department
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of State (M/EEO), Room 4427, Washington,
D.C. 20520. The form is available at post
offices, U.S. Employment Service offices, and
Federal Government offices.

PRESIDENTIAL Candidates Guide
The Capitol Hill News Service has published a
Citizen's Guide to the Presidential Candidates.
The publication provides detailed profiles on
candidates for the Presidency, and is available
at $1.50 each or $10.00 for the set of seven by
writing to Capitol Hill News Service, 968
National Press Building, Washington, D.C.
20045.

PUERTO RICAN Politics Center
A documentation center on Puerto Rican poli-
tics has been established at the Department of
Political Science at the Inter-American Univer-
sity of Puerto Rico. Plans include publication
of a bi-weekly bulletin reviewing the main
political events in the island.

Persons interested in obtaining more informa-
tion about the Center and/or subscribing to the
bulletin should address their inquiries to: Jorge
S. Heine, Assistant Professor of Political Sci-
ence, Department of Political Science, Inter-
American University, San German, Puerto Rico
00753.

JAPAN Center Publications
The Japan Center for International Exchange
has announced publication of several works
under a project supported by the Ford Founda-
tion. The works are Survey Report: Translation
in International Communication by Tadashi
Yamamoto, Director, Japan Center for Interna-
tional Exchange; Typical Selection of Available
Books on Japan in Representative Book Stores
in Tokyo; Translating the Social Sciences by
Tsutomu Kano; and General Bibliography of
Japanese Publications in the English Language.
For further information on the cost of each
volume and further general information write
to Japan Center for International Exchange, 7A
Hermanos Akasaka Building, 4-3, Akasaka
8-chome, Minato-ku, Tokyo 107, Japan.

open without restriction, provides the scholar
with an unusual opportunity to study the
workings of a public interest lobby. Inquiries
should be addressed to the Special Collections
Division, Georgetown University Library, Wash-
ington, D.C. 20057.

U K R A I N I A N Political Science Association
The Ukrainian Political Science Association has
published its winter-spring Newsletter listing
activities, conferences and courses for those
interested in Ukrainian studies and related
matters. For a copy of the Newsletter as well as
information on the Association, write to P.
Diachenko, Executive Director, Ukrainian Po-
litical Science Association in the United States,
815 Grant Road, Folcroft, Pennsylvania 19032.

Society for Social Studies of SCIENCE
A Society for the Social Studies of Science has
been organized to encourage social studies of
science and technology. Officers and Council of
the new Society are: Robert K. Merton, Presi-
dent; Robert McGinnes, Secretary-Treasurer;
and Council members: Bernard Barber, Nelson
Polsby, Nicholas Mullins, Arnold Thackrayand
Derek de Solla Price. The first annual meeting
of the Society will be held on October 29 to 31
at Cornell University, Ithaca, New York. Mem-
bership dues for the Society are $10.00 annual-
ly; student dues are $5.00. For further informa-
tion contact Robert McGinnes, Society for the
Social Studies of Science, Department of Soci-
ology, 323 Uris Hall, Cornell University, Ithaca,
New York 14850.

Georgetown ELECTION Finance Data
The Special Collections Division of the George-
town University Library announces the acces-
sion of the complete files of the Center for
Public Financing of Elections. The Center was
established in June 1973 to advocate public
support for public funding of the legitimate
expenses of campaigning for federal office. The
Board of Directors of the Center transferred 24
cubic feet of records to the University when its
office closed in December of 1975. The collec-
tion includes the legal records and reference
files of the Center as well as correspondence
and financial records. The collection, which is
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PS welcomes material for its sections. Deadlines are: Fall—August 15;
Winter—December 15; Spring—February 15; and Summer—May 15.

Your cooperation in listing items for the news and notes section in
the proper format as used in PS will be appreciated.
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